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1. HRS Patient Participation Group
The Huntingdon Road Surgery Patient Participation Group (PPG) has now been established for two years (as described in previous Patient Participation Reports) and is a member of the National Association for Patient Participation (NAPP). There is a core group (PPCG) of 5 members who are very actively involved; Dr.Connan joins this group as the practice representative. PPCG meetings are held once a month and the group has worked on a number of issues with the practice, including procedures relating to confidentiality, writing a regular newsletter, helping with communication with patients and assisting with the patient survey. 
Membership of the PPG is open to all patients. There are now 86 members and efforts continue to be made to improve the balance of patients represented on the PPG, which more closely reflects the practice workload rather than the overall caseload. The core group arranges meetings of the full PPG once every couple of months and has an average attendance of 30 members, with different members attending different meetings depending on their particular interests and availability. All members receive information and have an opportunity to give their views and opinions by e-mail or post, receiving an agenda before meetings and the minutes following them. 

The PPG looks to seek views of all groups at the surgery but it continues to be difficult to recruit students to membership of the PPG and they were under-represented in the survey last year. The PPG core group therefore made a particular effort to canvass student opinions through the practice survey in 2013 by liaising with staff and student representatives from the different colleges to encourage completion of questionnaires by students and this resulted in a better response.
Communication with all patients
The use of the practice website www.huntingdonroadsurgery.co.uk has been expanded to improve communication with all patients. This now includes:

· Agenda and minutes of each PPG meeting 
· A ‘contact us’ button which can be used by patients to communicate with the PPG 

· Details of PPG activities such as the AGM and information evenings

In addition each surgery has a dedicated PPG notice board and a PPG post box to facilitate communication with the whole community of patients. Combined with information on the website this provides every patient with the opportunity to give their views and opinions on any issues, whether or not a member of the PPG.
The PPG continues to work with the practice staff to produce Newsletters with the aim of using these to communicate with all patients 3 or 4 times a year. The Newsletters incorporate both news about PPG activities as well as information relating to the provision of healthcare, such as changes in personnel, information on flu injections and when or when not to attend A & E. The newsletters are made available in both surgeries and are on the website, as well as being circulated to local libraries, sheltered housing and care homes.
Events
The PPG held its second AGM, open to all patients, during the course of the year. 

The PPG and HRS staff also held a successful and well attended information evening for carers. This included presentations on the services and support available from well-qualified external speakers, plus the opportunity to hear about other carers’ experiences and talk about their own. 
PPG core group members attended one of the Surgery Clinical Governance Half Day closures, partly to look at issues agreed in last year’s Action Plan following the Survey. As well as being useful in forging plans for the future, the PPG members who attended found this a useful way to foster working together to the benefit of all patients. 
2. Review of the Action Plan following the 2012 Survey
We reviewed the Action Plan developed following the 2012 Survey at the PPG AGM held on 16th October 2013 and looked at progress made towards achieving these aims
· To increase the awareness of the Huntingdon Road Surgery website making it as user friendly as possible

The staff member who was leading re website left during the year and since then more people at the Surgery are able to update it. There is more information on the website and it is more user friendly, although there is still more to do. We have discussed the website at one of the other Surgery Clinical Governance Half Day closures and identified further ideas to help its development. A new member of staff has taken on the lead role
The PPG has periodically looked at the website and made suggestions for updating it.

· To continue to offer early morning extended hours surgeries, currently on Thursdays and Fridays, but to consider offering evening extended hours surgeries as an alternative

There was a whole staff team meeting with PPG Core group on 24th April 2013 to discuss this issue and much discussion among surgery staff. The decision by Surgery to continue with early morning extended hours was taken for two main reasons:

· It proved difficult to identify a model that would both work well and be compatible with maintaining the continuity of care provided by the individual list system

· Many other healthcare services e.g. blood testing and laboratory facilities, specialist medical consultants etc are not available in evenings or at weekends for help and advice
We will review this with future developments in the Health Service, but at present will continue to offer the early morning extended hours
· To increase the awareness of the PPG and its role

PPG members continued to try to raise awareness through 

· Contact with other patients on a personal level

· The practice website

· The Newsletters
· Events such as the AGM and Information evenings
· Contact with other community groups and organisations. 

This is an ongoing process that we plan to include in this year’s Action Plan
· To recognise the issues raised by some of the survey responses regarding communication and look at how we can make this as positive as possible for patients.

Practice staff and PPG members have worked together in a number of ways to increase and improve communication between practice staff and patients:
· Core PPG members attended one of the Surgery Clinical Governance Half Day Closures as mentioned above to consider this issue further
· Name Badges had been introduced for all members of staff 
· We have introduced a policy of one Receptionist at front desk and two answering telephones in the office behind at Huntingdon Road, to help try to improve confidentiality of telephone conversations with patients and enhance communication for patients attending the Surgery

· We recognise that this remains an important issue and plan to look at how we can improve the function of the reception area at Huntingdon Road Surgery in this years Action Plan
· To explain the reasons and limitations regarding to whom the practice can dispense medication from the Dispensary at the Girton surgery

Practice staff and the PPG core group have worked together to produce a Patient Information Leaflet that covered all aspects of prescriptions and this is available in the surgeries and on the website

· To provide useful information regarding how people can travel to the surgery as an alternative to using the car

The PPG core group have researched both public transport to and from the surgeries and the location of available car parking spaces close by, and produced a Patient Information Leaflet “Getting to the Surgery” that is available in both surgeries and on the website
These areas remain important issues and reviewing our progress towards achieving them has helped inform us regarding this years Survey and subsequent Action Plan
3. Agreeing Priorities for the Local Practice Survey 2013
This year’s Survey was initially discussed at the PPG Core group meeting held on 3rd October 2013. We discussed arrangements as to how the Survey was to be organised, we discussed the format and agreed a similar format to last year, and we started to consider specific questions to include

· How the waiting rooms and reception areas might be improved

· The number of patients attending A&E or Out Of Hours services because they were not offered appropriate appointments at the Surgery

After reviewing the Action Plan following the 2012 Survey at the PPG AGM on 16th October PPG members brainstormed ideas for further questions taking into account the need:

· To have questions where we can interpret the responses together

· To avoid asking questions which raise expectations that would be difficult to fulfil

· To include questions to facilitate comparison with last year
Further questions to be considered included:

· Awareness re commissioning services
· To continue to enhance awareness re the PPG and its role 

· How to improve the website further
· Identifying any problems associated with requesting repeat prescriptions
· Opinions on the OOH service

The survey questionnaire was then written by Dr Connan and agreed with Practice staff and PPG core group members through email review before being published. 
A separate meeting of Core group members with some of the Practice staff was held to discuss issues around the waiting rooms, particularly the decision to withdraw magazines. It was agreed to await responses from the survey before reviewing this decision.

4. How the Survey was undertaken
It was initially planned to conduct the survey over a 3 week period. Progress was discussed at the PPG meeting held on 4th December 2013 and the period was subsequently extended for a fourth week to provide a better sample size. 
The survey forms were placed in all 3 waiting rooms and also distributed by PPG core members to the residential complexes for the elderly e.g. Abbeyfields and Gretton Court, and to the Colleges assisted by the college nurses with the aim of gathering information from students who were under-represented in the last survey. No distribution to individual streets/doors was undertaken, as this did not produce a significant response last year. The questionnaire was put on the website and could be completed online. Posters advertising the questionnaire were put up in the waiting rooms and in colleges. PPG members drew attention to questionnaires in the waiting rooms.
The completed hard copy and online survey forms were collected by the surgery and they collated statistical results on the survey spreadsheet and circulated these to all PPG Core group members. The PPG Core group reviewed all responses and separately collated all the qualitative free text comments

The statistical results were uploaded to the website for consideration by all patients.
5. Discussion of Survey Results 
Survey results including the free text comments were initially discussed at PPG Core group meeting on 22nd January 2014 
· In total 228 responses were received with 181 paper responses and 47 online responses via the Website. Although this is a small number compared to the whole Practice Patient list of over 14000 people, we felt that these responses represented a very significant body of opinion giving a lot of useful detailed feedback.

· We were pleased that there were more responses from students this year, 19% compared to 5% last year, which we felt was an underrepresentation in 2012
· The number of people saying they have internet access was significantly higher this year 88%, compared to last year 71%, and the number of people aware of our website increased from 62% last year to 66% this year. This may partly be explained by the greater response from students.
· There were many comments regarding the Waiting rooms and Reception Areas with 46 comments specifically regarding the lack of reading material. There were a lot of other comments regarding lack of toys for children, issues of confidentiality, requests for signs and directions and questions about comfort and the clinical feel. There were also a significant number of very positive comments
· 60 people (26%) of people stated that they were not aware that the Surgery offers urgent appointments Monday to Friday
· 11% of people said they had attended OOH about a problem that could have been addressed at the Surgery because they were not offered an appropriate appointment in hours, and 6% of people said they had attended A&E about a problem that could have been addressed at the Surgery because they were not offered an appropriate appointment
· 92% of people said they found the Receptionists helpful - 55% very helpful, and 37% fairly helpful
· 86% or people said that their overall experience of the Surgery was excellent, very good or good, and 90% of people said they would definitely or probably recommend the surgery to someone who has just moved to their local area
· There were still a lot of people not fully aware of the role of the PPG. Those who were aware made positive suggestions for the PPG role.
· 68% of people reported they were not aware how local health services are commissioned while 54% said they would like to know more about patient involvement in this process
· The full statistical results are available on the website
· There were a large number of free text comments, which are difficult to assess statistically, but are very helpful in providing a fuller picture regarding patients opinions and suggestions. We have looked at all these comments carefully with the PPCG members, and they have been valuable in identifying specific issues and areas we are including in this years Action Plan
The PPCG noted that the number of completed questionnaires received was lower than last year and suggested that to increase the sample size we should consider:

· Larger ‘post’ boxes (perhaps such as those used at local elections) should be used to collect forms rather than the open baskets provided this year, which might deter some patients from leaving completed questionnaires that could contain some personal information and comments

· A reminder should be issued halfway through the survey period

· Posters should be put up in each surgery asking patients to complete questionnaire forms

· Relevant practice staff such as Receptionists and Practice Nurses, and College Nurses and Student Representatives could draw attention to the survey or even give out survey forms
6. Agreement of an Action Plan with the PPG
It was clear from the first review of the Survey results that the lack of reading material in the waiting rooms was an issue that many people felt was important, in accordance with PPCG members’ views. Hence the Surgery has agreed to re-introduce magazines to the waiting rooms and the PPG have kindly agreed to organise this, helping to ensure no inappropriate material is included
The Survey results were discussed at a meeting with the full PPG on 26/2/13 and a proposed Action Plan was presented by Dr Connan and agreed by the meeting

· To continue to promote and increase the awareness of the Huntingdon Road Surgery Website, and to develop the Website as a means of explaining practice policies
· To look at ideas to improve the function of the reception area and waiting rooms at Huntingdon Road and Girton Surgeries
· To continue to increase the awareness of the Patient Participation Group and promote its role
· To help signpost patients to the most appropriate service for them to attend for their medical problem

· To continue to help inform people how health services are commissioned

There was discussion at the meeting regarding specifying particular targets and dates, but we felt that this would all be developed during the process of addressing these aims. We will review our progress towards this Action Plan with the PPG through the year
7. Publishing the Local Patient Participation Report
The Local Patient Participation Report is available on the practice website and hard copies will also be provided in the surgeries and to sites such as Abbeyfields, Gretton Court and colleges to encourage future participation in information gathering.

The Surgery opening hours including the extended hours are available through the Practice website and in both Surgeries.

If you have any questions regarding this report, or further comments, please do contact the Surgery of the PPG.
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